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Foreword

Parish Plans are part of the “Vital Villages” scheme being run by The Countryside
Agency. A Parish Plan should set out a vision for the community in the future,
and identify the action needed to tackle issues of concern. They should include
everything that is relevant to the people who live and work in the community. It
is up to the community to decide what is important to them.

This Parish Plan was produced after significant research was undertaken
throughout the Parishes and was funded by The Countryside Agency.

An inaugural meeting was held to determine the issues that were most important
to the members of the community. As a result of this, a questionnaire was
produced and circulated to every household, for every member aged 11 and over
to complete.

From the 310 questionnaires distributed, 132 were completed and returned. A
response of 42%.

Further meetings were undertaken with representatives from village
organisations and committees to add to the information already compiled. A
final Public Meeting was held, at which, a representative from North Yorkshire
Police was present to advise on the development of a jointly operated
Neighbourhood Watch Scheme between the two Parishes, and to answer
questions on generai community policing concerns.

The Plan could not have been produced without the help of the Countryside
Agency, the Yorkshire Rural Community Council, and more importantly, the
residents of both Communities - our grateful thanks go to all.
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Introduction to Nawton and Beadlam Parishes

Nawton Parish

The Parish of Nawton (Nagletune in the Domesday Book) lies in the district of
Ryedale, North Yorkshire, astride the A170 road on the southern boundary of the
Neorth York Moors Nationa!l Park and equidistant between the market towns of
Helmsley and Kirkbymoorside. It comprises a central, largely residential area
and a wide outlying agricultural area. Agriculture, mainly arable with some
livestock continues to provide a significant source of income in the Parish,
although it has declined in importance in recent years with more and more
residents finding employment in neighbouring towns and cities. There are a
significant number of retired people within the population of 540.

The older properties lie to the north of the A170. To the south lies a small estate
of mixed rented and owner occupied properties. Facilities in the village include a
primary school, recreation field, village memorial hall, public house, a carpet
warehouse and an education and training access centre.

Beadlam Parish

The Parish of Beadlam {Bodlum in the Domesday Book) comprises the village of
Beadlam and surrounding agricultural area. It lies adjacent to Nawton,
straddling the A170 road. Agriculture and some game bird shooting over the
northern area of the Parish continue to have an influence on the village and it's
setting.

The majority of the village is situated north of the A170 with a varied selection
of homes ranging from thatch cruck cottages to council built cul-de-sacs, modern
bungalows and farmhouses. Most of the population of 240 lives in the village,
which contains a church - St Hiida's, and a retirement home. On the edge of the
village there is a caravan site and a secondary school, which serves the Ryedale
area, People mainly work locally or within a 20-mile radius. Retired people
make up about a third of the population.

Skiplam

Skiplam is an area of farmland stretching from Kirkdale and the A170 in the
south, to the moors in the north, with farmsteads dotted along the length of the
single road running through the area.

Within the two Parishes are two ancient monuments: a round barrow and a
Romano British Villa. There is a Site of Historical Interest at Nawton Tower, and
the Howl - between Beadlam and Nawton - is a Site of Interest for Nature
Conservation. Both villages contain listed buildings.

Mobile greengrocers, butchers and wet fish vans visit both villages weekly. Once
every three weeks the mobile library comes to the villages.

2
Nawton and Beadlam Parish Plan 2003



el The Parishes of Nawton and
e J Beadlam
! Lo
1‘ 1___’_
skiplam Moor ~
",\

Al170 to
Helmsley

o

A170 to /’/

-
Huwlil_l:i-(ggpaorside

3
Nawton and Beadlam Parish Plan 2003



Parish History/Heritage

The Parishes of Nawton, Beadlam and Skiplam have a rich heritage, which still
influences their character today.

Originally agricultural, with a number of farms, the villages have retained their
rural quality with a mainly stone and pan tile appearance as well as three
thatched cottages in Beadlam and a number of cruck framed longhouses in both
villages. Nawton’s pinfold still exists.

St Gregory’s Minster is the Parish Church of Nawton and Beadlam, and has been
in continuous use since before the Norman Conquest. It stands on the site of an
earlier church, which is referred to on its Saxon sundial, and says that the
church, built by Orm between 1055 and 1065, replaces an earlier one, which was
ruined. It is considered likely that this was an early Anglo-Saxon Monastery.

St Gregory’s Minster, Kirkdale

St Hilda’s Church in Beadlam was built in 1882-83 as a daughter church of St
Gregory’s. Both churches are an important part of the heritage of the villages
and they continue to have lively and active roles in the community today. St
Hilda’s is the church of a Local Ecumenical Partnership between Anglicans and
Methodists.

The sycamore tree on Nawton village green was planted in 1907 to mark the
birth of the 3™ Earl of Feversham. The bus shelter around the tree is a memorial
to his younger brother, David Duncombe. A sketch of the tree and shelter are
the logo of Nawton Parish Council.

Nawton, Beadlam and Skiplam share the village hall, which was originally the old
school. After the First World War, the residents of the parishes raised funds to
convert the school into a memorial to those who had died. The Memorial Hall
was opened in 1923.

Although the history of the Parishes is inextricably linked, the villages are
separated physically by key open spaces, which form an important part of the
character of the villages.
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The People of Nawton and Beadlam Parishes

We appear to have a well-balanced population with a roughly even distribution of
males and females: 47.8% females and 52.2% males. This is consistent across
all the age ranges as the graph below shows.

Male Population by Age
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Most of the correspondents who replied to the Questionnaire identify closely with
the community. Environment, community, and situation were sited as being the
most important reasons for living here.

We are also a fairly closed community with 43.6% of the working population in
or within 10 miles of the villages. Only 7.2% of people work outside a 30-mile
radius.

27% of the respondents are retired. This number is equally divided between
males and females. It seems that unlike the national statistics, males live as
long as females in Nawton and Beadlam.
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Education Opportunities in the Parishes

There are two schools within the Parishes and both are considered to be of a high
standard.

Nawton Community Primary School currently has 113 pupils including 19 extra
district children. The school is distinguished in many ways, particularly in the
very high Annual National Curriculum scores attained. Recent OFSTED reports
indicate the highest level of achievement. A very wide curriculum is offered with
the addition of sport, athletics, dance and outdoor activities. Instrumental
tuition is offered, and after school ciubs are varied but include French, choir,
sewing, wildlife and extra sports. Parent/children socials for pre-schoot children
are much appreciated. Links with the community include parent assemblies,
Harvest Festival distributions to the elderly, concerts and Christmas parties.
There is also an active PTA

Ryedale Secondary School in Gale Lane, Beadlam is 50 years old. There are
currently 540 pupils on the roli. The 2002 OFSTED report was highly
complimentary. It is an outstanding school with 99% of pupils achieving passes
A to G at GCSE level. High standards are clearly attained in all areas of the
curriculum. There is excellent preparation for 'A’ level courses at Pickering Sixth
Form. The school is particularly rich in its music and general arts provision.
Instrumental work, drama and performance arts are so noteworthy that the
school is currently bidding to build a new arts department to the level of
Specialist College standard. This is likely to draw extra district pupils to enrol,
as may be seen at Nawton Community Primary School.

There is strong support from the PTA and the community. The school is the base
for Adult and Continuing Education courses in this area of Ryedale - 14 day and
evening classes are held in the school and 12 classes are held in surrounding
villages.

A regional Computer Training Centre (Opportunities) is located in the centre of
Nawton. It has already offered training to several hundred local people.
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Social and Sporting Activities

There are many active organisations within the two villages, which include
cricket, football, tennis and billiards clubs and a Sunday school. There are
committees for the Recreation Club, Viliage Gala, The Memorial Hall, Children’s
Christmas Party and the Millennium Wildlife Garden,

The recent improvements at the Recreation Ground, particularly for young people
have been widely welcomed. By the standards of similar villages in the area we
are well served with recreational and sports facilities. The destruction through
arson of the cricket pavilion and changing rooms has created temporary
difficulties. The villages could explore the possibility of acquiring or leasing the
grazing field by the side of the A170 to the east of Station Road and consider
moving the football pitch to this field. The present pitch has a marked slope and
the new location would free up part of the Recreation Ground for other uses.
There is also a Kirkdale Church Choir and a Kirkdale Parish Trust (a Parish fund
to which individuals or groups may apply). Nawton and Beadlam residents may
also apply to the John Stockdale Foundation in Ryedale for grant aid. Young
people regularly take part in most of the activity clubs and there is great
support, encouragement and training from adults within the Parishes. The young
make regular use of the bus service or parents drive them to activities further a-
field.

Both Parishes offer a choice of meeting facilities, which are currently under-used,
and there is a case for centralising all the recreational facilities on one site. The
Parish Plan Steering Group suggest that this issue is explored further and more
research undertaken.

Local Facilities

Over the past few years the villages have lost their shop, post office, petrol
station and one public house. The remaining facilities are one public house, a
fish and chip shop and a vehicle sales and service garage. We have gained an
IT Training Centre and have an adult education centre at Ryedale School. The
Post Office has recently reopened in the old Station House. The proximity of two
market towns within three miles will limit opportunities for developing facilities
in the villages, however a large nurnber of respondents wouid support a village
shop and post office. There are moves to obtain support from government
agencies for this purpose and The Parish Plan Steering Committee and Parish
Councils would support these.

Community Information

Keeping people informed is vital to an active community. There are village
notice boards in Beadlam and Nawton, on which, at regular intervals copies of
Parish Council agendas and minutes are displayed. Whilst these notice boards
are useful it is felt that the villages would benefit from a regular joint newsletter
to all residents. This could incorporate the information at present appearing on
the notice boards, which, it is felt, should continue and be expanded.
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People and The Environment

There is general satisfaction with the emergency services provided by the fire
and ambulance services. There was, however, disquiet about the level of service
provided by the police service.

North Ryedale is a low crime risk area compared with some other parts of North
Yorkshire but there is a fear of crime and criticism of police response times and
visibility in the community. An increase in the police budget and statements by
the Chief Constable indicate that the problems are recognised and we shall
review progress over the next year or two.

PC Terry Triffit, of Ryedale Community Safety Partnership and Sergeant CIliff
Edens have given informative talks in the villages this year. 74% of respondents
would support a Neighbourhood Watch Scheme and the police have pledged their
support.

An area of concern is street cleaning, which 42.5% of respondents categorise as
low quality, poor or very poor as the graph below confirms. Almost as many are
dissatisfied with winter weather services. Both these issues should be taken up
with the County Council.

What are your views on the standard of the following environmental
services in Nawton and Beadlam?

Environmental Concerns

e
Radio reception 5 Rt
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11 [

Snow clearance m———r T poor

Street cleaning g—' M reasonable
Street lighting s :

[0 good
Refuse collection - _I :
Mains electricity m | .
Mains water supply |

0 50 100 150 200

The Ryedale Local Plan, published in 1997 and finally adopted in 2003, says that
the District Council will undertake a detailed study of the High Lane area of
Beadlam and the historic core of Nawton to examine whether these should be
designated as conservation areas. We should press for this study to take place
as soon as possible.

More recycling facilities would be popular as 53.6% of respondents stated that
they would welcome more facilities in addition to the paper and glass currently
provided.
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When asked whether they would be prepared to pay a slightly higher council tax
to meet the needs of Nawton and Beadlam, 57% of respondents replied yes.
Further consultation should be undertaken and information should be made
available to members of the Parishes to fully explore this option.

Travel

The survey shows that there are about 1.8 cars per household in the villages and
that use of public transport is low. The main reason for using public transport is
social (23.9%). Many of these respondents own cars. The main reasons for not
using buses are routes (the bus will get you to Kirkbymoorside or Helmsley
easily but not to any villages that are not on, or near, the A170) timetable and
cost. About half the respondents did not consider that the bus service was a
matter on which they had an opinion. It is understood that East
Yorkshire/Scarborough District are hoping to improve the timetable and
eventually replace the old buses on the 128 service with modern low entry buses
as used in Scarborough. They are researching long-term demand.

A useful recent development has been the expansion of timetable and routes of
the Moors Bus service sponsored by the North York Moors National Park. This is
giving much wider choice of destinations and frequency, and is welcomed.

Road Safety

The Village Appraisal asked for views on road safety. 85.9% of respondents said
that speeding traffic was a problem. Increases in traffic and traffic speeds are
two of the most notable changes, which have taken place in rural areas over the
last decade. Vehicles travelling at speed rob a village of its character and
tranquillity: people find their lifestyles restricted. Traffic causes special
problems for the young and the elderly: in Nawton and Beadlam the volume and
speed of traffic, both on the A170 and within the villages, together with street
congestion are causes of increasing concern to pedestrians, cyclists, horse riders
and drivers. For many in both villages there is also the problem of traffic noise
from the busy A170.

~ Do you think speeding traffic is a problem in Nawton and Beadlam?

250 -

200

150

100

| Yes No No Opinion [
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The main road through the villages is narrow and winding in places and there are
sections with narrow or no pavements. The improvements made on the A170 by
advance rumble strips fall far short of what is required to make this road safer.
The County Council have recently provided a pedestrian controlled crossing on
the A170 in Kirkbymoorside, where the road carries the same volume of traffic
as within our villages; this is a welcome contribution to road safety. In
Kirkbymoorside only a small proportion of the residents live on the south side of
the A170, whereas in our villages there is roughly a 50/50 split. The case for a
new crossing similar to that in Kirkbymoorside is strong. The school crossing
patrol is a vital service at school times but for the rest of the day, residents
young and old, face hazards in crossing this road. The siting of a new crossing is
for discussion.

The A170 through the villages requires a comprehensive traffic management
scheme, similar to that at Sutton-under-Whitestone cliff, to ensure that all traffic
through the villages does not exceed the 30 mph speed limit. By observation
many of the vehicles do not slow down until well past the present speed limit
signs. This problem can be improved by placing advance 40 mph signs at an
appropriate distance before the 30 mph signs on both approaches to the villages.
This is particularly important on the approach from Helmsley where the 30 mph
signs are not visible until traffic is quite close and on a downward slope.

Would you support the following speed control measures in Nawton and
Beadlam?

|

More/lower  Traffic  Chidrenat More road None of the |
speed limits  calming play signs warning above
signs

There are speeding problems on roads within the villages, particularly on Gale
Lane. An increasing problem is caused by street parking, which is an inevitable
consequence of the age of most of the properties in the villages and the rapid
growth in car ownership. Many of the roads in the villages are too narrow to
have pavements on both sides and walking is a hazard. One way to tackle these
problems is to have a 20 mph speed throughout the villages, other than on the
A170. This will be of special value on Gale Lane near Ryedale School and on
Station Road.
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Footpaths

Footpaths are of particular importance within the villages. We should ensure
that they are adequate and well maintained to provide safe passage to all age
groups in the villages. The public field footpaths from Beadlam to Howldale and
on to High Street in Nawton are important in keeping pedestrians, particularly
young school children, away from the A170 and the status of these fields in the
current village plans must be protected against development and free access
ensured at all times.

71.4% of respondents favour the introduction of Quiet Lanes where appropriate.
These are lanes where pedestrians, horse riders and cyclists have precedence
over motorists. A careful consideration of suitable lanes in the Parishes will be
needed; the little used Beadlam High Lane beyond the village limit could be the
first cholce with others added in the light of experience.

The introduction of a 20 mph speed limit in the villages will help to make cycling
routes safer, particularly for young children. One of the barriers to increased
cycle use is the fack of safe routes to Kirkbymoorside and Helmsley. The
existing footpaths can be used for cycling in comparative safety, as there is
almost no pedestrian use. These footpaths are incomplete in both directions and
The Parish Councils should look at persuading the County Council to rectify this.
Such improvements are called for in current Government policy and thus, grants
may be available. The creation of a safe cycle route from Wombleton to Nawton,
which school children can use, should also be a policy objective.
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Housing

The Village Questionnaire revealed that 21 respondents are currently seeking
accommodation. The most commonly stated reason for failing to move are price
and type of housing available.

North Ryedale is an attractive area in which to live and people from other parts
of Yorkshire and further a-field are acquiring an increasing number of properties
as second homes. There is also an increase in the number of retired people
moving into the area. These trends have the effect of raising the average price
of local housing above the level that first time buyers can afford. This will
inevitably result in an outward shift of younger local people to areas where
housing is more affordable. This will have long-term consequences on the age
range distribution within the Parishes, and the environment and sense of
community - highlighted in the Village Questionnaire as being so important to
residents — will be significantly altered.

What type of housing do you think is needed in Nawton and Beadlam?

140 SIS LLLLLLLE

120
100 — =
80— ‘

60 +—

40 +—

20—

Homes for  Housing for Large family Rented Housing for Housing

young older people homes housing sale trust/low
people cost rental

60.3% of respondents are opposed to further development in the villages and
only 24% are in favour. However, 74.9% have no objection in principle to
development to meet local needs. There is a need for more low cost housing and
the Parish Councils should work with Ryedale District Council to address this
need through their Housing Needs Survey and the forthcoming review of the
Ryedale Plan, which will consider housing needs and development proposals from
2006. If this problem is not tackled, there is likely to be an outward migration of
young adults, which will unbalance the age distribution in the community, with
adverse effects.
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Action Plans

The Action Plans that follow fall into two categories:

- Those which the Parishes can, and should, undertake themselves
- Those, which are the responsibility of other authorities whose actions
should be influenced by the Plan

In either case there will be a person or body nominated from the Parish Councils
to champion each Action Plan through to final implementation.

The Action Plans are:

ACTION No Subject
1 Review of Action Plan Activities
Issue There needs to be a mechanism to review progress

Action to Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

and maintain Review of Action momentum
6 monthly reviews of all Action Plan activities

We suggest that the two Parish Councils nominate,
say, three councillors each to form a committee for
this purpose and to further the implementation of all
the Action Plans.

At each Annual General Meeting and opposite 3
months

ACTION No Subject
2 Youth Activities Involvement
Issue Establish what additional facilities young people

Action to Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

would like to see provided in the Parishes.
Arrange a meeting with young people and relevant
organisations in North Yorkshire. Invite Ryedale
Detached Youth Worker to a meeting,

Parish Plan Steering Group and Parish
Councils.

First meeting by July 2004
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ACTION No Subject
3 Affordable Housing
Issue Need to identify the true level of need.

Action To Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Undertake a housing needs survey,

Ryedale District Council

Dates for Action July 2004
ACTION No Subject
4 Policing and Neighbourhood Watch
Issue The survey reveals a need for a Neighbourhood

Action to be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Watch in Nawton to match the existing scheme in
Beadlam. A joint Neighbourhood Watch group for
both villages best achieves this.

Neighbourhood Watch group to prepare a formal
proposal.
Progress proposai with NY Police Authority

Chairman of Neighbourhood wWatch

Dates for Action July 2004
ACTION No Subject
5 Road Safety
Issue Need to reduce traffic speeds through the villages

Action to be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

and introduce other traffic calming measures.

1 - Review actions taken previously
2 - Develop a proposal

3 - Present proposal to NYCC

4 - Implementation by NYCC

Parish Councils

First proposal to NYCC to coincide with 2004 budget
development.
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ACTION No Subject
6 Cycling
Issue Perceived need for safer cycling routes.

Action to be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Develop a Cycling Pian

Parish Councils

Dates for Action June 2004
ACTION No Subject
7 Footpaths and Pavements
Issue There is significant opinion that the pavements in

Action to be taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

the Parishes require a higher standard of repair and
maintenance. There is a need for a map of local
footpaths.

1 - Paths to be surveyed with NYCC

2 - Remedial work identified to be undertaken
promptly.

3 - Footpath map to be published.

Parish Councils

1 - Survey by end 2004
2 - Remedial work by 2005

ACTION No Subject
8 “Community Facilities
Issue To improve sporting and leisure facilities within the

Action to Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

villages.

Look to develop additional sporting facilities and
additional facilities for the village hall and to
consider the possibility of relocation of the village
hall

Beckett Recreation Field Trustees and Memorial Hall
Trustees in liaison with the Parish Councils.

By consultation.
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ACTION No Subject
9 Dog Fouling
Issue Dog owners don't always clean up after their animals

Action to Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

1 - Provide more disposal bins
2 - Campaign to be developed to encourage greater
responsibility by dog owners.

Parish Councils

July 2004 - campaign details to be presented
6 monthly reports thereafter.

ACTION No Subject
10 Re-cycling
Issue There is widespread support for recycling facilities

Action to Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

for additional products. Interest has been expressed
in recycling facilities for plastics and cardboard.

RDC - to establish the viability for this. Progress in
this area would be encouraged by provision of door-
to-door collection.

Parish Councils and Ryedale District Council.

Dates for Action July 2004
ACTION No Subject
11 Villages News
Issue Members of both Parishes would like to see a

Action to be Taken

Responsible Body/

Person

Dates for Action

publication available as a way of disseminating
information.

Establish a newsletter covering both viliages.
Consider how this may be integrated with a
quarterty Joint Parish/Action Group Newsletter.

Clerks to the Parish Councils with the Vital Villages
Group.

By consultation.
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ACTION No Subject
12 Quiet Lanes Action
Issue The Questionnaire highlighted a desire for

Action to Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

designated Quiet Lanes.

Establish a Quiet Lanes Plan, possibly in conjunction
with neighbouring Parishes.

Parish Plan Steering Group with Parish Councils and
North Yorkshire County Council.

November 2004

ACTION No Subject
13 Environment
Issue There is widespread support for more tree planting,

Action to Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

preservation of existing trees and creation of more
wildlife habitats.

Consider formation of an environmental
enhancement strategy.

Parish Plan Steering Group with officers of Ryedale
District Council.

QOctober 2004

ACTION No Subject
14 Funding Developments Within the Parishes
Issue The Parish needs to maximise the use of available

Action to Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

grants.

Develop a group who will have a high awareness of
grant bodies and the projects they support.

Parish Counclls and Ryedale District Council Grants
Officer

Ongoing
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ACTION No
15

Subject
Funding Developments Within the Parish: Parish
Precept

Issue

Action to Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

Parishioners have expressed a willingness to fund
developments through the Parish Precept.

Undertake further consultation with residents.

Parish Councils

By consultation

ACTION No Subject
16 Parishes Website
Issue A Community Website could be used as an effective

Action to Be Taken

Responsible Body/
Person

Dates for Action

communication tool.

Liase with Nawton Community Primary School and
investigate developing a joint website.

Parish Councils and Mrs C Edleston - Nawton School

Ongoing.
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